

Mr Henk Kamp
Minister of Economic Affairs
Ministry of Economic Affairs
PO Box 20401
2500 EK The Hague
THE NETHERLANDS

24 May 2016

Dear Minister,

#### Message to the Competitiveness Council meeting on 26-27 May 2016

Progress was made in the EU work to enhance competitiveness and make Europe an attractive place for investment, leading to growth and jobs. However, a lot has still to be accomplished.

The European Union needs to put in place a renewed EU industrial policy. BUSINESSEUROPE welcomes the commitment to further analyse the consequences of proposed legislative initiatives for European industry in the joint Warsaw declaration by the Friends of Industry Group. A coordinated policy framework, looking at these initiatives in a global way and assessing the results within each single EU policy is necessary. Sector specific initiatives can have a role to play but should always be embedded in a horizontal approach.

Making Europe more innovative is also essential. In the EU, too often the reflex is to first look at a new product's risks as opposed to its benefits. This undermines technological progress. The European Union needs to promote a much more positive attitude, highlighting the benefits of innovation for citizens. Policy and decision-makers must try to minimise risk, but also develop policies which acknowledge that trying to prevent any form of uncertainty will make technological progress and innovation impossible.

The Competitiveness Council has a strong role to play in promoting such an innovation-friendly agenda. We call on Ministers to support the concept of an Innovation Principle and to promote its further development in the EU institutional framework. This Innovation Principle would require that, whenever EU policy or legislation is under consideration, its impact on innovation is fully assessed and addressed. This does not remove the precautionary principle, which is enshrined in the European Treaties, and would send a strong signal to investors. Together, an innovation principle and a precautionary principle would encourage a more balanced view of risks and benefits. The result will be better regulation and more innovation. The work initiated by the European Commission in the field of better regulation and innovation is a positive step but it must lead to concrete and tangible results. It must be scaled up to make sure that regulation becomes less prescriptive, more dynamic, coherent and outcomeoriented.



Developing the digital single market is another central element to enhance competitiveness and innovation. The Commission's Digital Single Market Strategy must be delivered rapidly.

We welcome the publication of the Communication on **Digitising European Industry**, which is focused on the right priorities. We expect the Commission and Member States to target public and private investment to the development of innovations where Europe can be a true leader, mobilising €50 billion to help companies, especially Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises, to make broader use of digital technologies. The Competitiveness Council must support this action and enable companies to make the best use of this funding. The Commission and Member States must create a regulatory framework which provides an EU coordinated approach on digitalisation of industry and reduces the current legal fragmentation in the digital single market. Moreover, Member States should support an innovation friendly approach to data protection and swift implementation of the EU-US Privacy Shield for international data transfers will be crucial.

Digital standards are important factors to strengthen Europe's digital leadership and improve capabilities for industry and society as a whole. As digital developments are driven globally, the most influential ICT standardisation takes place through international industry-led bodies. Successful standard setting in those bodies flows from industry and innovation leadership. Standardisation itself can build and sustain leadership but cannot create it. The announcement of priorities in the Commission's Communication on ICT Standardisation is only a minor part of the further efforts required. Public policy goals should be established in close cooperation with business, taking into account areas where European businesses are or can become digital leaders so that the Commission can align. This would benefit standardisation opportunities to improve European competitiveness, innovation and society as a result.

Concerning the expected proposal on **geo-blocking**, we agree with the objectives of boosting e-commerce and providing more access to consumers while addressing clear unjustified discrimination cases. However, BUSINESSEUROPE is concerned that the Commission approach does not fully take into account that there can be justified reasons for different treatment and could put an excessive burden on traders to explain these legitimate differences in treatment. It is crucial that the Commission and Member States address in a pragmatic way the fragmentation which still exists in practice in the single market, for instance in the case of trade of goods across border, where the single market is still heavily affected by national diverging regulations and practices.

Regarding the two proposals on **contract rules for online purchases**, BUSINESSEUROPE welcomes the fact that they are based on full harmonisation. This is the only true way to create a level playing field for business and consumers in Europe. However, we have some concerns regarding scope and level of protection. We advise against the inclusion of digital contracts where the counter-performance is data in the scope of the digital content proposal. Widening the rules to cover these situations deserves a wider debate and prior in-depth legal and economic analysis due to the far-reaching legal and economic implications. It would also produce an overlap and inconsistency with the General Data Protection Regulation, blurring the EU legal framework. Regarding the online sale of goods proposal, a better balance needs to be struck between business and consumer interests. Rules on reversal of burden of proof are not workable and will represent substantial burdens on businesses.

During your meeting, you will also discuss **single market and services**. The Single Market Strategy presented by the Commission in October 2015 is an important step in the right direction. Now, we need concrete proposals that will make a real difference for companies - and in particular for SMEs and start-ups - on the ground.



Looking at the announced actions, we believe the proposed Services Passport - if well-designed - can help companies by avoiding the duplication of administrative steps already completed in the home Member State and as such reduce administrative burdens for companies. It should also lead to regulatory simplification through greater awareness of differences between national procedures and best-practice sharing. This new instrument for services should foster transparency about national requirements relevant for foreign service providers in the host Member State and ensure that new national requirements imposed on service providers will be subject to a sound proportionality analysis. The Single Digital Gateway should be carefully designed in order to become the focal point for companies to find all relevant information and assistance needed to operate across borders, building on existing tools such as the Points of Single Contact set up under the 2006 Services Directive, Product Contact Points and existing instruments such as SOLVIT and the Internal Market Information System.

By contrast, we believe that the new proposal to revise the **posting of workers directive** will undermine the single market for services. We believe that the existing requirements and the recently adopted enforcement directive provide the necessary protection to posted workers. We call on the Competitiveness Council to make a thorough competitiveness check on the new Commission proposal and to foresee sufficient time for a substantial debate. More details can be found in the attached BUSINESSEUROPE position paper on this issue.

We believe more clarity is needed with regard to the potential impact of the envisaged Single Market Information Tool (SMIT) on companies. While we understand the objectives, we caution against the introduction of yet another administrative tool involving additional burdens on companies who are already subject to a plethora of information requests, especially in this case related to enforcement, a field where businesses are essentially suffering from what is often insufficient compliance by Member States with single market rules. At most, such an instrument should be based on voluntary cooperation.

Less and better regulation should be the golden rule. It is fundamental to ensure better transposition into national law, correct application and strong enforcement of existing rules to make the single market work better. This can be achieved through improved benchmarking, especially in the area of services, and regular reporting to relevant Council formations and through the European Semester and the Country Specific Recommendations on underachieving areas of the single market. At Council level, competitiveness check-ups are not only an opportunity for an open debate between Member States. They must become a concrete tool aimed at avoiding that specific initiatives undermine competitiveness in Europe, applied on proposals in all areas, including those that do not fall in the exclusive remit of the Competitiveness Council. It is fundamental that Member States embrace the momentum that was created to further integrate the single market and make this main engine for growth in Europe work better.

We count on you to continue driving forward the competitiveness agenda in Europe to the benefit of growth and jobs.

Yours sincerely,

Markus J. Beyrer

Enclosure: 1



17 May 2016

# Revision of the Posting of Workers Directive – BUSINESSEUROPE position

#### **KEY MESSAGES**

- 1 BUSINESSEUROPE is against the Commission's decision to revise the Posting of Workers Directive. This will trigger a prolonged period of debate and political divisions between Member States in times when the EU needs actions promoting unity.
- The existing Posting Directive provides a fair and level playing field. It adequately protects posted workers in line with the rules and cost of life in a host country, including the respect of minimum rates of pay of the host country as providing a decent level of income in that Member State.
- To promote fair competition, the policy focus should be on fighting illegal practices, including through the implementation of the 2014 Enforcement Directive. On the contrary, by making lawful postings very difficult the Commission's proposal would have the unintended consequence of increasing the incentives for undeclared work, bogus self-employment and other illegal practices.
- The Commission's proposal is an attack on the single market. Through new disproportional rules on remuneration, longer postings, and subcontracting it undermines the competitive position of foreign services providers. If adopted, it would hamper cross-border trade in services and consequently overall growth and employment creation as well as convergence in the EU. The proposal would also interfere in national wage setting systems. It seems to imply that companies in subcontracting chains can be obliged to pay the same wages no matter the differences in their productivity and the productivity of individual workers. It may also lead to a situation when workers employed by the same employer, performing the same tasks are being paid differently, depending on a subcontracting contract their employer is involved in.

In countries where posting of workers is hotly debated most examples mentioned in the public debate are in fact illegal practices. When it concerns legal postings the key issue to address is the lack of competitiveness of domestic enterprises due to excessive labour costs or lack of productivity and innovation. Reducing or shifting taxes away from labour is what is needed in these countries to increase employment opportunities.

### WHAT DOES BUSINESSEUROPE AIM FOR?

 BUSINESSEUROPE aims for encouraging and supporting Member State to fight illegal practices and improve the enforcement of the provisions of Directive 96/71/EC by promoting the transposition and effective application of the Enforcement Directive 2014/67/EU.



17 May 2016

# Revision of the Posting of Workers Directive – BUSINESSEUROPE position

#### I. Introduction

- On 8 March the European Commission adopted a proposal for amending Directive 96/71/ concerning the posting of workers in the framework of the provision of services (COM(2016) 128 final). The proposal is based on Articles 53(1) and 62 of the TFEU, which are identical to those on which the present Posting of Workers Directive is based.
- 2. BUSINESSEUROPE regrets that in the run up to the adoption process the Commission declined a joint request by the social partners to be consulted, despite the fact that the proposal directly affects both companies and workers. Moreover, the Commission did not carry out public consultation before publishing the proposal, which means the principles of better regulation were not fulfilled.
- BUSINESSEUROPE also regrets that the Commission decided not to publish all
  the elements of the Labour Mobility Package at the same time, as well as deplores
  the lack of coherence of the proposal for a revision of the Posting Directive with the
  initiatives aimed at deepening of the single market for services.

#### II. General comments

#### EU single market in services contributes to competitiveness, jobs and convergence

- 4. The single market has added more than 2% of EU GDP and created 3 million new jobs since 1992. EU Member States currently trade twice as much with each other as they would do in the absence of the single market. Our common market is fundamental for European companies, as it facilitates trade with global partners, creates new business opportunities, and offers more choice and better prices to consumers.
- 5. The freedom to provide services, which includes possibilities for companies to post workers abroad, is an important part of the single market, contributing to increased efficiency and competitiveness of the EU economy. Services account for 71% of EU GDP. Yet, only one fifth of services in the EU are provided across borders, accounting for just 5% of EU GDP compared with 17% for manufactured goods. It is thus essential not to create new barriers in the single market for services, and to facilitate its development.
- The EU single market in services is also an essential vehicle for achieving a catching-up process within the EU. Productivity and wages in Member States with lower levels of economic development have been growing gradually, so wage



- differences within the EU have been declining<sup>1</sup>. But if the single market is not allowed to function smoothly, this catching-up process will be slowed down.
- 7. In the context of the debate on posting and the allegation that posting workers from less economically developed Member States to more prospering ones leads to "social dumping", it is important to underline that the competition resulting from cross-border service provision is in essence no different than other forms of competition (e.g. resulting from free movement of goods and capital). All forms of competition between or within a Member State can exert influence on prices, profits, wages etc. but lead to more jobs and prosperity overall.
- 8. Furthermore, by aiming to "divert the basis of competition away from wage costs2" the Commission's proposal seems to disregard the link between wages and productivity that to a large extent is the reason for differences in the level of wages both between and within Member States, and which is essential for job creation and growth in Europe. The proposal, in particular on subcontracting, seems to imply that companies can be obliged to pay the same wages no matter the differences in their productivity and the productivity and performance of individual workers. Despite the claims of the Commission, this is in fact contrary to the principle of equal pay for equal work.
- 9. The minimum wages are what Member States have decided provide a "decent" income at national level. The minimum rates of pay should therefore remain the basis for EU rules on posting (and not as proposed "remuneration").
- 10. It is important to remember that on top of national rules and contractual obligations all companies operating on the EU single market have to comply with EU social legislation, i.e. about 70 different directives, which provide minimum standards in areas such as health and safety, information and consultation, working time and maternity leave. Part of the rationale behind these directives is to establish a level playing field between companies in the EU and to ensure that competition between companies will not mean a race to the bottom in terms of social standards.
- 11. Instead of trying to restrict competition in the EU single market, Member States should make efforts to increase their competitiveness, including in terms of labour costs. It is a key concern for European business that the tax wedge on labour in the EU is much higher than in other advanced economies. For example, the tax wedge on average income earners is almost 40% higher in the EU compared to the US and Japan. This relates to the debate on posting of workers as high taxes on labour and social security contributions in some countries are the main reason behind the growing perception of unfair competition coming from service providers from other

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> e.g. average wages in Polish companies have grown between 2004 and 2014 by 63%, from about 600 EUR to 1000 EUR, and the minimum wage has more than doubled, from 175 EUR in 2004 to 409 EUR today.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Commission Staff Document: Impact Assessment concerning the revision of the Posting of Workers Directive, page 20.



EU countries. Reducing the tax wedge on labour in these countries will be essential to improve their competitive position vis-à-vis other Member States<sup>3</sup>.

- 12. In the context of promoting fairness in competition (both within and between Member States), the fight against illegal practices including undeclared work should be the priority. On the contrary, by making lawful posting and subcontracting very difficult, the Commission's proposal would have the unintended consequence of increasing the incentive for undeclared and illegal work.
- 13. In common perception, posting is unjustifiably often linked with negative labour market phenomena and illegal practices that are in fact unrelated to posting, such as bogus self-employment, undeclared work or human-trafficking. To reduce social and political concerns about posting, policy discourse should be based on facts and stop lumping together posting of workers with these illegal practices.

#### BUSINESSEUROPE is against the revision of the Posting of Workers Directive

- 14. The appropriate EU legal framework for posting of workers is already in place. Directive 96/71/EC requires host Member States to apply a range of standards (including e.g. provisions on minimum rates of pay and on equal treatment of men and women) equally for posted and national workers. The Directive is a practical way to ensure fair competition between national and foreign services providers, and for conditions of posted workers to be adequate in view of the costs of life as well as practices in the host country. The Directive has been functioning since 1999 and was further supplemented by the Enforcement Directive of 2014 which still needs to be implemented.
- 15. The proposed revision is not efficient as it does not address real problems related to posting. The main problem is the lack of enforcement of existing rules. This has been indicated also by the study prepared for the European Commission: "an important result of the study is a strong consensus between stakeholders across countries on the fact that the current challenges arising in the field of 'posting of workers' are not resulting from the narrow definition of the hard-core but from the poor enforcement, lack of information on existing rules and 'creative' ways of circumventing existing rules with regard to determining and actually paying the minimum rate of pay of posted workers" <sup>4</sup>
- 16. The effective implementation of the 2014 Enforcement Directive (Directive 2014/67/EU) is of crucial importance to tackle cases of fraud and abuses of posting and to help law-abiding companies operate in the single market. The Enforcement Directive aims to strengthen cooperation between national authorities, ensure more transparency on terms and conditions of employment to be applied to posted workers, address the problem of letter-box companies, make inspections more

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Eurogroup has reaffirmed several times that reducing the tax burden on labour is a clear policy priority (see e.g. Eurogroup statements from 8 July 2014, 12 September 2014 and more recently the statement of 12 September 2015 on 'benchmarking the tax burden on labour").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Study on wage setting systems and minimum rates of pay applicable to posted workers in accordance with Directive 96/71/EC in a selected number of Member States and sectors, final report, January 2016, page 16.



effective and improve cross-border enforcement of fines and penalties. But efforts are now needed in Member States to make the Enforcement Directive truly effective. This means adopting necessary laws, but also devoting adequate resources to enforcement, and engaging in genuine cooperation with other Member States.

- 17. BUSINESSEUROPE and its members support and are ready to contribute to a good implementation of the Enforcement Directive. We are thus concerned that the Commission's proposal for a revision of the Posting Directive, which changes the basic rules to be enforced, is likely to hamper the process of implementation of the Enforcement Directive. Energy and time of Member States' administrations will be spent on negotiating the new text. Questions may also arise over why to use scarce public resources on e.g. establishing IT systems and procedures for cooperation with other Member States if the rules to be controlled might completely change. Poor enforcement will be harmful for companies and workers alike.
- 18. The Commission's Impact Assessment admits that there are significant limitations to the accuracy of the data available on posted workers at this point in time. The Impact Assessment further acknowledges that improvements in the availability of reliable data can be expected from the transposition of the Enforcement Directive. BUSINESSEUROPE submits, therefore, that any assessment of the Posting of Workers Directive can only follow the Commission's report on the application and implementation of the Enforcement Directive which is due to be published in June 2019.
- 19. Despite the increase in the recent years, the number of postings remains low, reaching only 0.7% of a total EU labour force. Any regulation on posting should be thus proportionate to its scale.
- 20. Posting situations are very diverse. Posting flows are not only going from the less developed parts of the EU to the more prosperous ones but are used in various directions. Posting concerns various sectors of business. Therefore, the Commission should not automatically broaden the scope of sectoral solutions to all sectors, including those where no major problems with postings have been identified.
- 21. Finally, revising the Posting of Workers Directive is likely to lead to a prolonged period of debate, triggering political divisions between Member States in times when the EU needs actions promoting unity.

Commission's proposal increases complexity and uncertainty for companies posting workers

22. The Commission underlines that "30% of companies providing services across borders reported problems with existing rules on posting of workers, such as burdensome administrative requirements, paperwork, fees and registration



- obligations."5 BUSINESSEUROPE regrets that the Commission's proposal does nothing to address these concerns. On the contrary, the Directive, if adopted, would make posting of workers more difficult for companies, in particular SME's, through increased costs, more complex requirements and uncertainty.
- 23. BUSINESSEUROPE finds that the proposed rules on subcontracting, the proposal to replace the reference to "minimum rates of pay" with "remuneration", as well as new rules for postings lasting more than 24 months would substantially limit the freedom to provide services guaranteed by the TFEU. This will in turn harm growth and job creation in the EU as well as hamper upward convergence in the level of prosperity between Member States.
- 24. Any discussions on posting should take into account that the situations of foreign and domestic undertakings are different. A foreign undertaking that wants to post workers bears additional costs resulting solely from performing service in another Member State such as travel or hiring a contact person to cooperate with local administrative bodies as well as additional operating expenses, such as costs of becoming familiar with administrative requirements and regulations in another Member States, fulfilling notification procedures, translating relevant documents and cooperating with inspection authorities in other Member States.
- 25. As regards further legislative process, BUSINESSEUROPE is of the opinion that the proposal should be discussed both by the Employment Council (EPSCO) and the Competitiveness Council, given a potentially significant impact of the proposal on the internal market in services, as well as subcontracting markets.

#### III. Specific comments on the Commission's proposal

#### Minimum rates of pay - Remuneration

26. The Commission's proposal replaces the reference to "minimum rates of pay" in Article 3 of the original Posting Directive by a reference to "remuneration". According to the proposal "remuneration means all the elements of remuneration rendered mandatory by national law, regulation or administrative provision, collective agreements or arbitration awards which have been declared universally applicable (...), in the Member State to whose territory the worker is posted."

27. For BUSINESSEUROPE it is essential to keep the reference to "minimum rates of pay" in the Posting Directive. In spite of the Commission's stated objective to improve the clarity of EU rules on posting, the term "remuneration" is imprecise. gives room for various interpretations and it will create legal uncertainty. The term "minimum rates of pay", despite certain doubts it raises, is more precise and easier to define, and it has already been clarified by the Court of Justice of the European Union.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 96/71/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 16 December 1996 concerning the posting of workers in the framework of the provision of services, Explanatory Memorandum, page 3.



- 28. If the intention of the Commission was to clarify the interpretation of "minimum rates of pay" on the basis of ECJ rulings, this could be better done in the form of an interpretative communication or if necessary by adding some elements to the existing definition of minimum rates of pay in Directive 96/71/EC.
- 29. The Commission claims that the proposal will not affect Member States' competences and traditions in wage setting. In this context, it is concerning that the Commission proposes to delete the reference existing in the current directive that "minimum rates of pay are defined by the national law and/or practice of the Member State to whose territory the worker is posted". This provision is important in order to respect national industrial relations systems. Moreover, the more precise the definition of pay will get at the EU level, the more likely it is that it will interfere in national competences in wage setting.
- 30. We are also concerned that the proposed changes will harm the implementation of the Enforcement Directive. According to the Enforcement Directive, Member States are obliged to publish on a single website information on terms and conditions of employment applicable to workers posted to their territory. We are concerned that Member States will delay putting in place the single website, as applicable terms and conditions are likely to change.
- 31. What is more, while the formal obligation to publish information on the website is addressed to Member States, it does not necessarily mean that the lack of some information may be an excuse or a mitigating circumstance in case of non-compliance by a company. Given that it is ultimately the employer's responsibility to comply with the core rights to be applied to posted workers in the host Member States, it is essential to maintain a simple and clear legislative framework on posting.

## Extension of the scope of the application of universally applicable collective agreements to all sectors

- 32. The Commission's proposal envisages that the collective agreements universally applicable within the meaning of Article 3(8) should be applicable to posted workers in all sectors of the economy (at present, such obligation only exists in case of the construction sector).
- 33. BUSINESSEUROPE is concerned with this proposal. Based on Art. 3(10) of Directive 96/71/EC, Member States are permitted to apply universally applicable collective agreements in areas other than construction. But there is no justification to automatically extend the sources of employment standards applicable to posted workers in all sectors, also those where no major problems with postings have been registered. This is disproportionate and contrary to the aim of the Directive 96/71/EC, i.e. ensuring clear and precise standards.

#### Posting for more than 24 months



- 34. The Commission's proposal envisages that when the anticipated or the effective duration of posting exceeds 24 months, the host Member State is deemed to be the country in which the work is habitually carried out.
- 35. BUSINESSEUROPE is against setting such a fixed time limit. Neither the TFEU nor Regulation 593/2008 on the law applicable to contractual obligations (Rome I Regulation) gives basis for adopting the period of 24 months as a reference period to determine a country in which the work is habitually carried out. The proposal to introduce the 24 months limit to the definition of the notion of where "work is habitually carried out" in the Posting of Workers Directive will create legal uncertainty for companies, since the same term is used in the Rome I Regulation in order to establish the applicable law, and is not linked to a specific time limit. Furthermore, if jurisprudence were to introduce the 24 months limit contained in the Posting Directive as a criterion also for the establishment of the applicable law for employment contracts under the Rome I Regulation, this would lead to considerable problems for companies operating on an EU wide and global scale, where cross border intra company transfers normally have a duration exceeding 2 years. It would lead to heavy administrative procedures required by the change of applicable law. In practice this would create additional barriers to mobility both in the European Single Market and globally, since the rules of the Rome I Regulation would also apply to postings into non-EU countries.
- 36. Rules requiring parties to change the law applicable to the labour contract in case of posting exceeding 24 months will therefore likely restrict the number of postings in practice, especially for globally operating companies, where longer postings beyond 24 months are the rule.
- 37. The Commission argues that this change will bring the Posting Directive in line with the social security rules (Regulation 883/04). However, Regulation 883/04 gives Member States the possibility to extend through bilateral agreements the initial two year period of payments of social security contributions in the country of origin.
- 38. Moreover, social security payments in the host country are required only after the two year period has elapsed, unless it is clear from the beginning that the duration of the posting will exceed 24 months. The Commission proposal on the Posting Directive foresees that when the anticipated or the effective duration of posting exceeds 24 months, all working conditions of the host country would have to be applied. It is unclear whether that would apply from the first day of posting or after the 24 months period. The proposal seems to disregard the fact that delays are not unusual for example in infrastructure or construction projects. It is often impossible to predict delays. The proposal would thus lead to uncertainty for foreign companies over the terms and conditions as well as total costs associated with posting. It would also lead to practical difficulties, for example in case there is a need for a retroactive application of host country labour legislation. All this would put foreign services providers at a disadvantage compared to domestic companies.
- 39. Moreover, the proposal contradicts Article 4(3) of the Enforcement Directive, which already contains the list of criteria to assess whether a worker temporarily carries



- out work in a Member State other than the one in which he or she normally works. At the latest after the 24 months limit this term would become completely obsolete.
- 40. The Commission also proposes that if the same tasks are performed in the same place by subsequent posted workers, the period of 24 months will include periods of posting of particular workers that worked for more than 6 months. This is a very unclear rule that can potentially lead to diverse practices at national level and would be very burdensome for companies to apply in practice. For example, it is unclear who will determine the "same tasks" and how it will be done, or whether there could be retroactive application of host country labour legislation in the event that it is later determined that the posting of different workers resulted in a replacement situation exceeding 24 months.

#### Subcontracting

- 41. The Commission's proposal stipulates that "If undertakings established in the territory of a Member State are obliged by law, regulation, administrative provision or collective agreement, to sub-contract in the context of their contractual obligations only to undertakings that guarantee certain terms and conditions of employment covering remuneration, the Member State may, on a non-discriminatory and proportionate basis, provide that such undertakings shall be under the same obligation regarding subcontracts with undertakings referred to in Article 1 (1) posting workers to its territory."
- 42. BUSINESSEUROPE is concerned with this provision and it is potential impact on the single market and competitiveness. It is worrying that the Commission did not present in its impact assessment any in-depth consideration of the potential consequences of such rules. Such measures would be disproportionate and they could have significant economic consequences, far beyond the issue of posting, as they would affect all subcontracting situations (cross border and purely national).
- 43. The term "certain terms and conditions of employment covering remuneration" is imprecise and will lead to legal uncertainty, various interpretations, and potential conflicts with other parts of the Directive. For example, in some countries terms and conditions of employment may include pensions, which would lead to a conflict with Article 3 of the Directive. There would also be problems of comparisons for example, when a worker has a contract providing for some terms and conditions of employment which are more favourable and some which are less favourable than the "certain terms and conditions of employment covering remuneration" that have to be guaranteed.
- 44. It is also unclear how the Commission would define and apply non-discrimination and proportionality tests of such provisions, taking into account that foreign companies may not be familiar with institutions, language and terms and conditions of employment in the host Member State, while domestic companies have institutional, cultural and geographic advantages.



- 45. It is also of concern that the proposal may in fact allow for elimination of all wage competition in subcontracting chains, disrespecting the differences in productivity of different companies and different workers.
- 46. Companies often act as subcontractors for a number of different companies. This rule may thus lead to a situation of pay discrimination within a company, with workers employed by the same employer, performing the same tasks being paid differently, depending on a subcontracting contract their employer is involved in. Such a rule can also interfere with subcontractors' wage setting systems and collective agreements.
- 47. The proposal allows Member States to apply stricter employment rules if workers are employed by a company acting as a subcontractor than in case of workers employed by companies which are not subcontractors. This difference in treatment would work to the detriment of subcontracting market and all companies providing services to other companies.
- 48. BUSINESSEUROPE believes that existing laws (including Enforcement Directive) and ECJ rulings (e.g. C-115/14) already provide for the protection of workers' rights in subcontracting chains. The Commission does not provide any evidence to support the need for new proposals. There is no justification for introducing further rules applicable specifically to subcontracting.

#### Temporary Agency Work

- 49. The Commission's proposal envisages that the conditions to be applied to posted agency workers must be those that are, pursuant to Article 5 of Directive 2008/104/EC, applied to national agency workers.
- 50. BUSINESSEUROPE believes that these provisions are not necessary, as original Posting of Workers Directive already provided for such a possibility. Art. 3(9) of the Directive 96/71/EC stipulates that Member States may provide that temporary work undertakings must guarantee to posted agency workers the terms and conditions which apply to temporary workers in the Member State where the work is carried out. According to Commission's Impact Assessment 15 Member States took advantage of this possibility. BUSINESSEUROPE is of the opinion that this decision should remain at the discretion of Member States, which are best placed to adapt the rules to the situation of their particular labour market.
- 51. In any case, the consequences of an obligation to apply to posted agency workers the conditions that are applied to national agency workers pursuant to Article 5 of Directive 2008/104/EC have to be assessed carefully. In some countries this might lead to unintended consequences, e.g. in Ireland due to the wide definition of agency worker and employment agency, a wider cohort of posted workers could potentially fall within the scope of this provision than may be intended.